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Action Item 

POLICY 

The Department of Administrative Services Director is recommending adoption of a 
resolution restricting the use of coal-tar-based (CTB) pavement sealants on road and 
parking lot improvement projects undertaken by Milwaukee County in the future. 

BACKGROUND 

Studies by the U.S. Geological Survey have identified coal-tar-based sealant (sealcoat) 
as a major source of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (P AH) contamination in urban 
areas of the United States. Some of the PAHs are known to cause cancer and are toxic to 
aquatic life. 

In Milwaukee County, P AHs are often present in the sediments of ponds, lagoons, and 
rivers. The concentrations of P AHs in these sediments sometimes exceed thresholds 
established by the WDNR for aquatic life or thresholds for human exposure. Sediments 
with elevated concentrations of PAHs can increase the cost to dredge and dispose of these 

sediments. A 2016 study by US Geological Survey on Milwaukee-area stream bed 

sediments supported the nationwide observations, and concluded that "coal-tar-based 
pavement sealant was the primary source of P AHs to the majority of stream bed sediment 
samples collected", and "removing the P AH contribution from coal-tar-based pavement 
sealant dust to Milwaukee-area streams ... would significantly improve stream health." 

Sound alternatives to coal-tar-based pavement sealants exist that are much less toxic. The 
Wisconsin DOT' s specifications for pavement sealants, for example, do not allow the use 
of CTB sealants. Milwaukee County standard specifications, which are used on capital 
improvement projects, do not allow the use of CTB sealants, and the FAA does not allow 

their use on airports. While these efforts heavily limit the potential for the use of CTB 
sealants on Milwaukee County projects, there is no formal policy in place restricting its 

use. 

The State of Minnesota has banned its use in 2014 and the City of Milwaukee banned its 

use in 2017. In March of 2017, a model ordinance was introduced by Milwaukee 




